BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

April 19, 2005

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, April 19, 2005 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman 



David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman



Richard J. Quintal, Jr. 



Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

The Massachusetts House of Representatives Committee on Ways and Means released their version of the Fiscal Year 2006 State Budget.  For Plymouth, the Ways and Means budget reflects the same state aid funding as was proposed in Governor Romney’s House 1 budget.

House 1

House W&M
 
Dif. From FY 05
Chapter 70

$16,321,643

$16,321,643


0

Lottery 

 
 $3,856,040

  $3,856,040


0

State land

    $506,381

    $506,381

    $86,879

The House will begin its debate on the budget bill the week of April 25, 2005.  Thereafter the Senate will review the House W&M budget and develop its own recommendations.

For your information I have provided with this report an overview of the state budget process produced by the Governor’s Office as well as a copy of Ways and Means Chairman Representative Robert DeLeo’s budget message to the House of Representatives.

The Town Manager’s Office will continue to monitor the FY 2006 state budget throughout the process and report back to the Board of Selectmen as additional information is provided.

LICENSES 

Fortune Telling (Renewal)

Queen of Cups

146 Court Street

Nancy Murdock

Vice Chairman Malaguti motioned to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

LICENSES(continued)

Billiards (Renewal)

Plymouth Lodge 2485, Loyal Order of Moose

739 State Road

Sam Diego’s

51 Main Street

Ellis Haven Campground

531 Federal Furnace Rd.

Vice Chairman Malaguti motioned to approve the above licenses and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Junk  Collector (Renewal)

Robert Silva

27 West Cherry Street

Almeida Metals

10 Columbus Road

Peggy’s Pawn Shop

37 Court Street

Vice Chairman Malaguti motioned to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Horse and Carriage (Renewal)

Hillcrest Horse and Carriage

40 Forest Street

Daniel Murphy

Vice Chairman Malaguti motioned to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Craffey and Co., Inc.

Robert Craffey, 4 Court Street is requesting to close Court Street from Brewster Street to North Street on April 20th for 5 hours starting at 7:00 a.m.  This is necessary to unload steel beams for their building.

He will be advised to obtain a police detail from the Police Department and permission to close the street is subject to approval from the DPW and Fire Department.

Craffee-April 20th.  Mark said email from Engineering that work be done 6 p.m. to Midnight.

Mr. Rob Craffee explained to the Board that he wanted to change the date to April 21st.  Also, he no longer wants to close the road but rather use a police detail to help traffic alone.  He felt there 

LICENSES (continued)

would only be a few minutes interruption for each beam.  He was asking to do this from 8 a.m. to noon for approximately 13 beams, 16 feet long.  He explained that it would be handled with a forklift with a chain and then manhandled to manuever them.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti requested that Mr. Craffee use a crane.   Chairman Tavares felt this needed to be done earlier in the morning so as not to inconvenience other businesses and traffic. Selectman Quintal couldn’t support this because of he felt it shouldn’t be done on that street during those hours.  He thought it should be done after the businesses close.  He also felt it was dangerous at that time of day.  Selectman Schena asked if a motion was in order.  Mr. Sylvia said yes.  Chairman Tavares felt this would be fine as long as it was done by 7 a.m. in the morning then things should work well.  After further discussion, Vice Chairman Malaguti motioned to grant permission from 6 a.m. to 10 a.m. on April 21st with police detail to move the steel beams with approval from town departments.  Selectman Quintal seconded. Voted 4-0 approved.

Common Victualler (New)

Sam’s Club

500 Colony Place

Commerce Way at Rt. 44

Kim Lane, Asst. VP

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health departments.

Vice Chairman Malaguti motioned to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Commission on Disabilities – The Board confirmed the Town Manager’s appointments to the

Commission on Disabilities as Ted Mello, Charles Maintanis, John Flattery and Dinah O’Brien

State Land – The Town and Board expressed no direct public use for the property located on the west side of Nick’s Rock Road, totaling .59 acres, adjacent to Route 3 in the Town of Plymouth.  The lot had been circulated to all Department Heads and no interest had been expressed.  Selectman Schena asked if this was state owned land and Mr. Sylvia responded that it was, but the department heads expressed no interest in it.

No Meetings - The Selectmen’s meetings of April 26th and May 10th were cancelled.

Selectman Schena asked why these meetings were being cancelled and Mr. Sylvia said there wasn't enough material for them.

Chairman Tavares explained that he has spoken to the Town Manager about possibly going to a bi-weekly schedule.  He asked that the Board members speak with Mr. Sylvia as well.  The Department heads also expressed a concern with having more time between meetings to prepare what the Board asks of them for follow up meetings.  Selectman Schena agreed that this was a good idea as there were some big picture items that could be discussed during the off weeks in a forum where they were not required to vote. Chairman Tavares commented that the Mayflower room would still be reserved every Tuesday.  

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES (continued)

Moment of Silence – Chairman Tavares asked for a moment of silence in memory of Steve Pimental.  Mr. Pimental was known to many young people in his capacity working in the town Parks and Recreation Department.  Chairman Tavares expressed the Board’s condolences to his wife Michelle, his children and many family and friends

PUBLIC HEARING – RIPTIDES LLC

Mr. Sylvia explained that his office received correspondence from Attorney Steve Triffletti requesting the hearing be continued for 90 days. 

Chairman Tavares opened the hearing and Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to continue the hearing for the requested 90-day period and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

HARBOR COMMITTEE INTERVIEWS

Perrin Hughes – incumbent

Frank Collins – new candidate

Mr. Frank Collins was unaware that Mr. Hughes was looking to get reappointed.  He asked to withdraw.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to appoint Mr. Hughes and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 appointed.

COUNCIL ON AGING INTERVIEW

Mr. Peter Neville – New candidate.  Explained his interest in the Council.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to appoint Mr. Hughes and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 appointed.

CABLE ADVISORY COMMITTEE INTERVIEW

Mr. David Finer – Interested in this appointment.  Worked for PACTV for 6 years.

Selectman Schena moved to appoint Mr. Finer and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

PUBLIC HEARING-CORNER POCKET PUB

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to continue the hearing to May 3rd.  Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

NUCLEAR MATTERS COMMITTEE INTERVIEWS

Paul Smith – Interested in serving, lived in Plymouth for 33 years. Has a nuclear background.

Selectman Schena asked Mr. Smith worked at the Plant and if he was pro nuclear.  Mr. Smith said he was pro nuclear and did work at the plant.

NUCLEAR MATTERS COMMITTEE INTERVIEWS (continued)

Mr. Richard Rothstein – New member of Town and is semi-retired. Also has a nuclear background.  His views of nuclear power are neutral.  

Dr. Sid Nirenberg – Been living in Plymouth since 1972.  Member of Board of health for 20 years. He is pro nuclear, however is open to learning.

Mr. Michael Rocci – Was interested in this committee and felt he could add something to it

Chairman Tavares asked the Board to expand the Committee to 11 and appoint all 4 candidates.  Vice Chairman moved to expand the committee to 11 members and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to appoint all 4 candidates and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.  

INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT PLAN FOR FY06

Mr. George Crombie explained that he would be presenting the proposed Infrastructure Management Plan for Fiscal Year 2006.   Mr. Crombie began the presentation by explaining that the funding for this annual program comes from four (4) different sources: State Chapter 90 Funds, Grant, Warrant Articles and the Infrastructure Management Program. Mr. Crombie explained that the greatest challenge is to take more than $25,000,000.00 worth of work and narrow it into a program valued at approximately $2,500,000.00.  He explained that a public hearing was held to gain further input on the program and ideas for work in the future.  

Mr. Crombie explained that the major components of the program include Paving, Drainage, Bridge Replacement, Guardrail repair, reconstruction and design.  He said that many projects have long lead times on design and permitting, and funds to complete the stages of work will be appropriated over one or more years.  Mr. Crombie explained that some of the highlights of the FY06 Program included the following:

· Reconstruction of Black Cat Road and Clifford Road Bridges

· Design of the Ship Pond Road and Long Pond Road Intersection

· New sidewalks through Brewster Garden connecting a new sidewalk on Spring Lane

· Test project on Old Sandwich Road to build a new gravel road cross-section

· New school zone signals at the Nathaniel Morton School

· Facilities planning for Downtown Restoration Project

· Paving portions of South, Beaver Dam Road and Water Street

· Water and reconstruction work in the area of Mayflower Street

Mr. Crombie noted that the needs and requests will always be greater than the funds available, so difficult choices need to be made.  Many requests come from residents living on private and gravel roads and scant funding is available for these roads.  Last year, the Board of Selectmen 

formed the Committee for Private and Gravel Road Management to work with the DPW in coming up with a comprehensive plan to address the maintenance of these roads by the 2006 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Mr. Crombie explained that the department has worked diligently to try to bring forward a balanced program to meet the needs of the Town’s infrastructure now and in the future.

INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT PLAN FOR FY06 (continued)

Civil Engineer Jay Thomson presented a PowerPoint presentation with input from both Town Engineer, Saeed Kashi and DPW Director, George Crombie.  The presentation showed and listed the roads and bridges in need of repair.

After viewing the presentation, Selectman Schena asked how Swan Avenue was accepted.  Mr. Thomson said we accept these roads through a town process which is then brought up before town meeting, the Selectmen, Finance Committee et al. 

Mr. Schena also asked why did we design in one year and not implement in the next.   Mr. Crombie responded that part of it is a judgement call and we also want to do design so that we have projects ready for grants that we may pursue.  He explained that our intent was to fund them but each year, we also try to look at the real needs as well.  Mr. Schena also asked about borrowing instead of pay as you go.  Mr. Crombie responded that the Board would begin to see a recommendation for long term funding.  It will be on the table as we move forward.  Lastly, Mr. Schena asked why we have not moved forward with the Marc Drive project.   Mr. Crombie responded that he intends to include them in this project.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti asked when we would be putting on a new construction crew.  Mr. Crombie responded that they would be coming on this fall along with the new highway manager and also the technical positions.  Mr. Crombie said we were maxing out projects and manpower during the regular work schedule.  Mr. Malaguti was more concerned with union issues for contracting out additional work.  He questioned whether it would be better to give overtime.  Mr. Crombie responded that there was not overtime allocated for non-construction projects like sweeping and patching.  Mr. Malaguti asked Mr. Crombie to maximize this season and get as much done in as little time as possible.  

Selectman Quintal asked whose job it was to check on new sidewalks in the new developments in Plymouth.  He asked if there was a process to check on the developers’ work.  Mr. Crombie said that there was not a clear process.  Mr. Crombie explained that it was a piece of the program to come before the gravel road committee to try and create a process that anyone could understand and implement.  

Mr. Malaguti commented that one of the big picture items that Mr. Schena spoke of earlier should be a night with the Planning Board.  Mr. Malaguti also commented that we needed to establish basic design criteria with regards to road paving because sometimes the developers do not follow basic design criteria and build sidewalks substandardly.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS

Beacon – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked Mr. Sylvia to make copies of the Beacon for the press.   He explained that there were very important articles included. 

Plymouth North High School – Selectman Schena wanted the Town to give an update on where we were in terms of Plymouth North High School.  He explained that the Building Planning 

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS (continued)

and Construction Committee had met and has some plans and options and wanted to relay this to the general public.  He asked the Town Manager’s Office to schedule this.

Commendation – Selectman Schena commended Anne Dunn for working on a Sunday when he came in to get his mail.  She told him she was getting ready for abatements.

Vice Chairman Malaguti motioned to adjourn and Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 4-0 adjourned.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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